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Executive Summary 
 
Mentoring 
 
With Ray Lewis, my Mentoring Champion, I am recruiting volunteers to mentor black boys in 
London. On 24 November, I held the third Mentoring Information Evening at City Hall and we 
have now signed up over 350 volunteers.   
 
Drive to create over 20,000 apprenticeships in London 
 
My ‘Apprenticeship’ Ambassador, Tim Campbell and I are personally writing to 100 of the 
capital's top companies urging them to help Londoners into work and boost the economy by 
creating more than 20,000 new apprenticeships. 
 
Motorists now able to pre-register now for Congestion Charge Auto Pay accounts 
 
On 23 November, I announced that motorists are able to pre-register for a Congestion Charge 
Auto Pay (CC Auto Pay) account that will offer them a discounted, simpler and easier way to 
pay. Once their account is set up, drivers need never worry about being fined again as they 
will only be charged for the days they travel within the zone and charges will be automatically 
deducted from their debit or credit card. 
 
Cycle Hire Scheme extended to east London 
 
On 10 November, TfL and I announced plans to expand the Barclays Cycle Hire scheme across 
a large area of east London as well as to provide hundreds more docking points in the centre 
of the Capital. 
 
New bus for London 
 
On 11 November, I was joined by the Secretary of State for Northern Ireland, Owen Paterson 
MP, and Transport for London Commissioner, Peter Hendy, at the unveiling of a life-size 
mock-up of the New Bus for London at the London Transport Museum Depot at Acton. 
 
 

Section 60 Responses 
 
Responses to the recommendations set out in the London Assembly’s Economic Development, 
Culture, Sport and Tourism Committee’s report, Legacy United? The Legacy of London’s 
Olympic Venues. 
 

This is my twenty-sixth report to the Assembly, fulfilling my duty under Section 45 of the 
Greater London Authority Act 1999.  It covers the period 4 November – 1 December. 



 

 

Recommendation 1 
After 2012 the Olympic Stadium must be used frequently by a high number of visitors, and 
operate without the need for ongoing public subsidy.  In a response to the Committee by the 
end of January 2011 the Mayor and the Olympic Park Legacy Company should set out how 
the choices being made about the future operator(s) of the stadium will guarantee this 
happens. 
 
Response 1 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company (OPLC) and I will respond to this recommendation within 
the formal deadline set by the Committee by the end of January 2011. 
 
 
Recommendation 2 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company must ensure the media centre provides a large number of 
skilled jobs after 2012.  Proposals from any industry should be considered, on the condition 
that they offer this employment legacy.  Alongside this, the OPLC should continue to pursue 
discussions with potential tenants from the creative industries and related sectors, without 
setting an arbitrary deadline for this activity.  In a response to the Committee by the end of 
January 2011 the Mayor and the OPLC should set out how choices being made about the 
future tenants of the media centre will guarantee its employment legacy, and how the OPLC 
will work to promote the media centre to the creative industries. 
 
Response 2 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company (OPLC) and I will respond to this recommendation within 
the formal deadline set by the Committee by the end of January 2011. 
 
 
Recommendation 3 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company needs to secure investment in adapting the media centre 
for legacy use and in enhancing transport connectivity.  We recommend that any modest public 
sector contribution to this should come from the ODA’s transformation budget, and if required 
from remaining contingency funds in the Olympic budget, in the event that this money is 
available.  We ask the Mayor to respond to this proposal by the end of January 2011 and set 
out initial estimates of funding requirements for this investment. 
 
Response 3 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company (OPLC) and I will respond to this recommendation within 
the formal deadline set by the Committee by the end of January 2011. 
 
 
Recommendation 4 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company should include obligations to guarantee community access 
in any agreements with future venue operators.  It should also ensure that physical layout and 
branding supports community access to the venues, alongside public transport improvements 
discussed in Recommendation 3.  In a response to the Committee by the end of April 2011 the 
Mayor and the OPLC should set out how they intend to implement these measures, and clarify 
the extent to which they remain committed to the goal of 90 per cent community usage of 
sporting facilities. 
 
Response 4                                                                                                              
The Olympic Park Legacy Company (OPLC) and I will respond to this recommendation within 
the formal deadline set by the Committee by the end of April 2011. 



 

 

 
 
Recommendation 5 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company should set long-term targets for the employment of local 
residents, previously unemployed people and apprentices at the 2012 venues, and include 
obligations to implement these in any agreements with venue operators.  The OPLC should 
also identify training needs for local people to compete for jobs on the Olympic Park, work 
with funders and providers to ensure these are met, and oblige venue operators to participate 
in skills initiatives.  In a response to the Committee by the end of April 2011 the Mayor and the 
OPLC should set out how they intend to implement these measures. 
 
Response 5 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company (OPLC) and I will respond to this recommendation within 
the formal deadline set by the Committee by the end of April 2011. 
 
 
Recommendation 6 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company should implement procurement initiatives that support 
local businesses to win contracts at the Olympic Park, including the use of CompeteFor to all 
post-2012 tender opportunities at the park.  Agreements with venue operators should oblige 
them to participate in these initiatives.  The OPLC should also explore the potential for social 
enterprises and community-owned organisations to provide goods and services at the Olympic 
Park or become involved in managing the venues.  In a response to the Committee by the end 
of April 2011 the Mayor and the OPLC should set out how they plan to achieve these goals. 
 
Response 6 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company (OPLC) and I will respond to this recommendation within 
the formal deadline set by the Committee by the end of April 2011. 
 
 
Recommendation 7 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company or any successor body should have a clear remit and long-
term funding for its programmes.  After 2012 it should exercise ongoing oversight of 
agreements with venue operators, and ensure the strategic co-ordination of activity and 
development across the whole Olympic Park.  In a response to the Committee by the end of 
April 2011 the Mayor should set out his plans for the remit and funding of the OPLC, for 
strategic co-ordination of the park, and for oversight of agreements. 
 

Response 7 
The Olympic Park Legacy Company (OPLC) and I will respond to this recommendation within 
the formal deadline set by the Committee by the end of April 2011. 
 
 

Policing and Community Safety 
 
Project Daedalus 1 Year On 
 
On 18 November, together with Nick Herbert, Minister of State for Policing and Criminal 
Justice, and Kit Malthouse, I visited the Heron Unit at Feltham Young Offenders Institute.  
The Heron Unit is part of Project Daedalus (Time for Action) and has now been in operation 
for over a year.  Over 115 boys have started on the Unit and currently the reconviction rate is 
at 14 per cent.  This compares to the national rate of 78 per cent of young offenders who are 



 

 

reconvicted within 2 years after leaving custody.  What really struck me, when I compare it to 
my first visit over a year ago, was how the boys really viewed their stay on the Heron Unit as 
such a big opportunity to turn their lives around.  This is a real success story. 
 
Following the initial success of Project Daedalus, the resettlement broker model has been 
expanded across London. The LDA/ ESF Youth Offer (in total £9 million until May 2012) has 
funded Nacro, St Giles Trust, Catch 22, Serco and London Probation Trust to deliver 
resettlement support. Project Daedalus is the first "Payment By Results" programme to 
address resettlement and reducing reoffending. 
 
The following young offenders will now all be allocated a Resettlement Broker and 
resettlement support over the next two years:  
 

 All young male offenders in London aged 15 to 19 on remand or serving custodial 
sentences who are due to be released into the community (including Cookham 
Wood) 

 Young women offenders serving custodial sentences (HMP Downview and 
Holloway) 

 All 15-17 years serving community orders 

 Young offenders aged 18 & 19 on community orders 
 
 
Mentoring 
 
With Ray Lewis, my Mentoring Champion, I am recruiting volunteers to mentor black boys in 
London. On 24 November, I held the third Mentoring Information Evening at City Hall and we 
have now signed up over 350 volunteers.  We plan to provide overarching introductory 
training to our volunteers in the New Year and will be running a tendering process soon. 
 
Crime and Community Safety Roadshows 
 
My Deputy Mayor for Policing is holding the second round of Crime and Community Safety 
Roadshows promoting my strategies to tackle violent crime and improve policing.  Five 
roadshows, which are taking place around the capital during November and December, the 
first was on 17 November. The roadshows are hosted jointly with the MPA. Further details are 
on the website http://www.london.gov.uk/crime-and-community-roadshows. 
 
Ending Violence Against Women and Girls 
 
On 15 November, Deputy Mayor for Policing, Kit Malthouse visited the Haven (Sexual Assault 
Referral Centre) in Whitechapel to find out more about the invaluable work they do to support 
survivors of rape and serious sexual assault.  This year is the tenth anniversary of London’s 
Havens.  To mark this the GLA worked with The Havens to make a film to raise awareness of 
rape and sexual consent amongst young people.  Deputy Mayor for Policing spoke at the 
Havens film premiere event on Tuesday 16 November.  The film is being promoted widely and 
will be a useful resource that can be used by the Havens young people’s workers and by 
schools and youth groups.   
 
Kit Malthouse also attended the launch of the East London Rape Crisis Centre in Redbridge on 
18 November.  This is a significant milestone in the delivery of rape crisis provision across the 
capital and takes us a step closer to the pledge I made to ensure London was covered 
throughout the city by this specialist service that responds to all forms of sexual violence. 

http://www.london.gov.uk/crime-and-community-roadshows


 

 

 
Imkaan, a national charity dedicated to the development of the Black, Asian, Minority Ethnic 
and Refugee Violence Against Women and Girls sector, have been awarded a contract to 
conduct a study into harmful practices, such as female genital mutilation, honour crimes and 
forced marriage, in London. The study will identify and report on the prevalence, emerging 
best practice and innovation, and provide the foundation to engage partners, local authorities 
and communities to deliver on this agenda. The study will be published in March 2011. 
 
On 30 November, Deputy Mayor for Policing, Kit Malthouse spoke at a Stop the Traffik event 
hosted in the London Living Room.  The purpose of the event was to engage the finance 
sector in playing its role to combat and prevent the trafficking in human beings. 
 
Battersea Dogs & Cats Home 
 
On 8 November, I opened an exhibition, hosted by City Hall, in recognition of 150 years of 
Battersea Dogs & Cats Home, one of the capital’s most well-known and respected charities. 
The exhibition charts milestones in the Home’s history, from surviving two World Wars and 
rabies epidemics, to gaining the support of Queen Victoria and Charles Dickens. My support 
for Battersea Dogs & Cats Home underlines the increasingly successful partnership working 
between the charity and GLA on dangerous dogs and promotion of responsible dog 
ownership. Battersea also works in partnership with the GLA on the People With Dogs Project, 
which tackles anti-social behaviour with dogs by young people. 
 
Maritime Stakeholder Judgement Panel 
 
On 9 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended and took part in a 
Maritime Stakeholder Judgement Panel at the Boeing Portal Facility in Farnborough. 
 
The aim of the exercise was to review and discuss the issues surrounding the security and 
resilience of the River Thames with particular reference to exposing areas of risk regarding the 
provision of security on the River in the current security climate. 
 
Intellect’s Security and Resilience Group Meeting 
 
On 16 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended and spoke at the 
Intellect Security and Resilience Group Meeting in Russell Square. 
 
Intellect is a UK trade association for the IT, telecoms and electronics industries and their 
Security and Resilience Group represents the interests of member companies across the many 
sectors and markets in this area. Richard gave an overview to the meeting of the Mayor’s work 
on inheriting the London Resilience Team from central Government. 
 
 

Transport 

 
New bus for London 
 
On 11 November, I was joined by the Secretary of State for Northern Ireland, Owen Paterson 
MP, and Transport for London Commissioner, Peter Hendy, at the unveiling of a life-size 
mock-up of the New Bus for London at the London Transport Museum Depot at Acton. 
 



 

 

With the outside of the bus painted the famous red of London Buses and the interior decor 
taking inspiration from the old Routemaster, the full size static mock-up demonstrates how 
the bus will look when driving around the streets of London.  
 
The life size 3D translation brings the futuristic, cutting-edge design by Thomas Heatherwick 
of Heatherwick Studio to life and highlights its exciting features including the two staircases 
and windows following the smooth sweeping lines of the bus.  The mock-up will be used to 
fine-tune the design to make sure that the model that hits the streets is perfectly suited to the 
needs of Londoners. 
 
The bus will now be used to gather feedback from key stakeholders.  It will allow them to look 
around the vehicle, get on board, and test out some of the key features, including the open 
rear platform.  A prototype will be delivered late next year with the first five buses due to 
enter passenger service in early 2012.  
 
Source London to launch in Spring 2011 
 
Source London, which will deliver 1,300 public charging points across London by 2013, is part 
of my plan for London to become the electric vehicle capital of Europe. The Source London 
network will create a single visual identity for electric driving across the capital, and allow 
members to charge their vehicles at any one of these public charging points for no more than 
an £100 annual membership fee. In preparation for this new network a website, 
www.sourcelondon.net, has also been launched providing a 'one stop shop' of information on 
electric vehicles, including charge point locations across the city. Once Source London has 
been launched in Spring 2011 drivers will be able to sign up for the scheme online. 
 
The development of Source London, has been led by Transport for London in close 
collaboration with the London boroughs and a wide range of private sector partners – who will 
play a key part in funding and providing locations for the network's charge points. Discussions 
are now taking place with other UK cities developing charge point networks to ensure they 
can be used seamlessly by electric vehicle drivers and to ensure London's work can contribute 
to a national network of charge points. 
 
As well as announcing the launch of Source London, I also reaffirmed a 100 per cent discount 
from the congestion charge for electric drivers in the capital, as well as other low emission 
vehicles, which offers electric vehicle owners using the zone a potential saving of more than 
£2000 a year. 
 
Route 18 is fifth in London to banish bendy buses 
 
On 12 November, TfL announced that Route 18 had become the fifth route in the Capital to 
see its bendy buses withdrawn, with all future services to be operated by double deck buses.   
 
The bendy buses currently in service will be replaced by brand new double deck buses, 
delivering improved passenger comfort with more seating and more frequent services at peak 
times and at weekends. 
 
During peak hours on Mondays to Fridays, buses will run every three to four minutes.  On 
Saturday the frequency will increase to every four minutes and Sunday services will run every 
six to seven minutes. 
 

http://www.sourcelondon.net/


 

 

The withdrawal of bendy buses from the streets of London was a Mayoral election pledge.  
The remaining bendy bus routes will be converted by the end of 2011.  As bendy buses are 
removed from service, so too are opportunities for the fare evaders who once preyed upon 
these routes.  Once all 12 routes have been converted it is estimated that fare evasion will be 
reduced by around £5m annually.  
 
Tube strike 
 
On 2-3 November, the RMT and TSSA unions called a third 24 hour strike over planned 
changes by London Underground (LU) to operational staffing.  
 
In the period leading up to this third period of industrial action, LU gave repeated assurances 
that the changes come with a cast-iron guarantee of no compulsory redundancies, that every 
station with a ticket office will continue to have one and that stations would continue to be 
staffed. LU also restated its willingness to engage with the unions to prevent any further 
disruption and inconvenience to the travelling public.  
 
On 1 November, TfL published details of the plans being put in place to help people to get 
around the Capital and keep London moving during the strike. During the strike period, LU 
was able to run a decent level of service, particularly in central London, with a peak of 50 per 
cent of the network running on ten of the eleven Tube lines and with London’s key stations 
open to customers. Extra bus services were provided, along with extra capacity for an 
additional 10,000 journeys on river services and marshalled taxi ranks.  
 
Londoners with bikes were encouraged to cycle to work. Cycle parking facilities were made 
easier for newcomers to access and a Cycling Journey Planner was provided on the TfL 
website. The Barclays Cycle Hire scheme – which saw record usage during the last strike – 
recorded nearly 27,500 journeys (almost 18 per cent more than during the previous strike 
day). TfL's contractors worked to ensure that bikes were redistributed as effectively as 
possible. Normal services also ran on London Overground, DLR, and Tramlink. 
 
Talks have since taken place at the conciliation service ACAS to seek to avert any further 
unnecessary industrial action by the RMT and TSSA. 
 
New Crossrail station designs unveiled 
 
On 18 November, I was joined by Rail Minister Theresa Villiers MP at the opening of an 
exhibition of cutting edge designs of Crossrail stations to be built across central London and 
the Docklands. These designs highlight the scale and extent of the new Crossrail stations at 
key London locations. 
 
Over the last year some of the UK’s best known architects have worked with world-class 
engineering firms to finalise the designs for eight of the new Crossrail stations. The results are 
stunning, sustainable and world-class designs of which London can be proud. The new 
stations will take inspiration from the past and from the local area but have a fresh modern 
twist. The work, at Bond Street, Canary Wharf, Custom House, Farringdon, Liverpool Street, 
Paddington, Tottenham Court Road and Whitechapel, will be on a scale not seen since the 
Jubilee Line Extension opened in 1999. 
 
For passengers these new stations will deliver a vastly improved travelling experience, larger 
station entrances and ticket halls, more space and easy access to Crossrail and other transport 
services. Crossrail will boost London’s rail capacity by ten per cent, delivering new journey 



 

 

opportunities, faster journey times and up to 24 trains per hour between Paddington and 
Whitechapel during the peak. 
Crossrail will be the largest addition to the transport network in London and the South East for 
50 years and will help an extra 1.5 million people to access London’s major employment 
centres. 
 
Improved ticket office at Victoria Tube station 
 
As part of Victoria Station’s upgrade works, on 2 November, a completely refurbished ticket 
office providing five large ticket issuing windows re-opened in the Victoria line ticket hall. 
 
Next to the ticket office there will be five new ticket machines. These are in addition to three 
new machines recently installed between the staircases leading to the mainline station.  
 
With 80 million passengers using Victoria Underground station every year upgrading its 
ticketing facilities is key to ensuring the station can cope with future demand and improve 
access for everyone that uses it. This is a significant step in what will eventually be a huge 
transformation of one of the capital’s key stations. 
 
The funding is in place for the station’s main upgrade work beginning next summer which is 
part of TfL’s Investment Programme.  The station will be made step-free and much larger with 
a total of three ticket halls and an additional new entrance near Cardinal Place Shopping Mall. 
The work will be completed by 2018. 
 
Cycle Hire Scheme extended to east London 
 
On 10 November, TfL and I announced plans to expand my flagship Barclays Cycle Hire 
scheme across a large area of east London as well as to provide hundreds more docking points 
in the centre of the Capital. 
 
By 2012, the cycle hire area will have been extended beyond central London to include all of 
the Borough of Tower Hamlets as well as North Shoreditch in the Borough of Hackney. People 
living in Bethnal Green, Bow, Canary Wharf, Mile End and Poplar will also see docking stations 
built in their areas. 
 
Altogether, 2,000 more cycles and 4,200 extra docking points will be installed across the 
existing and new Barclays Cycle Hire area. When complete the expanded scheme will cover 65 
square kilometres of the Capital and around 8,000 hire bikes will be available from 14,400 
docking points at hundreds of locations across central and east London. 
 
With more than 1.7 million journeys already being made by the 100,000 plus members, the 
expansion of the scheme to the East End makes perfect sense and come 2012, and for as little 
as 12 pence a day, users will be able to use our bikes to cross a huge swathe of the city. 
 
Super docking station for Barclays Cycle Hire  
 
On 1 November, TfL announced that work had began on a 124 space ‘super’ cycle hire 
docking station close to the main entrance of Waterloo Station. The new station will be the 
biggest yet for the Barclays Cycle Hire scheme, which now sees around 20,000 trips being 
made every week day. 
 



 

 

The 124 space and three terminal docking stations at Waterloo should be operational by mid-
December. Once installed, they will form the largest Barclays Cycle Hire docking station. 
 
Innovative trial to reduce London’s air pollution 
 
On 12 November, TfL announced the launch of an innovative trial to clean up the air in the 
Capital’s most polluted areas using dust suppressants. This will be the first initiative of its kind 
in the UK, with the trial due to run for six months from autumn to spring 2011.  This is the 
period when particulates are most prone to exceed EU limits.   
 
PM10 is produced mainly by engine emissions along with tyre and brake wear and can 
exacerbate respiratory conditions in the elderly and very young. London is in danger of 
breaching European Union legal limits for PM10 at a few central London locations that are 
subject to high levels of traffic, and these will be targeted with a package of clean up 
measures.  
 
The trial will take place between Victoria Embankment and Tower Hill, and at Marylebone 
Road/Euston Rd – areas which are at risk of exceeding EU limits on particulates. 
 
The suppressant is a biodegradable chemical solution that literally sticks the particulate matter 
to the carriageway and prevents it re-circulating in the air and it is hoped to reduce PM10 
levels at the two trial sites by 10-20 per cent.  
 
This is the continuation of a long line of joint TfL and Mayoral initiatives that will help clean 
London’s air.  These measures, which also include an increase in numbers of hybrid buses and 
the introduction of new Low Emission Zone standards, will reduce pollution levels and bring 
London’s air quality in line with legal and safe limits. 
 
London Bridge bus station to be transformed 
 
On 16 November, TfL announced that work is now underway on a dramatic facelift of London 
Bridge bus station.  The new look bus station is due to open in May 2012, and will have more 
space for buses and taxis, improved waiting facilities and an improved road layout to ease 
congestion.  The upgrade, which will also include improvements to the train station concourse, 
will make the area more open, attractive and welcoming to passengers.  
 
Preparatory work on the improvements will take place overnight and during the weekends 
until spring 2011.  While the works are being carried out there will be temporary bus shelters 
installed.  Bus routes and taxis will be able use the bus station as normal although the exact 
position of stops within the station will change as work progresses. 
 
The new bus station is part of the planning agreement for the development of the Shard and 
London Bridge Place, and will give the whole area a fresh modern look. The costs are being 
met by the developer, Sellar.  
 
The new bus station will occupy the same site, but will be rotated by 90 degrees meaning 
passengers will be able to see departing trains from the bus station.  The redevelopment of 
the bus station will involve extensive works.  TfL is working hard to ensure that despite these, 
most of the bus routes and taxis will be able to use the bus station as normal.  
 



 

 

Motorists now able to pre-register now for Congestion Charge Auto Pay accounts 
 
On 23 November, TfL announced that motorists are able to pre-register for a Congestion 
Charge Auto Pay (CC Auto Pay) account that will offer them a discounted, simpler and easier 
way to pay. Once their account is set up, drivers need never worry about being fined again as 
they will only be charged for the days they travel within the zone and charges will be 
automatically deducted from their debit or credit card.  
 
To pre-register for a CC Auto Pay, account drivers will need a credit or debit card and will have 
to pay a £10 registration charge for each vehicle on the account.  Motorists can pre-register 
for a CC Auto Pay account at www.cclondon.com and the new scheme will go live from 4 
January 2011. 
 
Next year the daily charge for driving within the Congestion Charging zone will increase to 
£10.  This is to ensure that the charge remains an effective mechanism to control congestion, 
deterring all but the most essential journeys into the heart of the capital.  However CC Auto 
Pay customers will be eligible for a reduced daily charge of £9.   
 
Flagship Barclays Cycle Hire to go live for casual users  
 
On 24 November, TfL and I announced that the flagship cycle hire scheme will go live to 
casual users on Friday, 3 December 2010, allowing everyone instant access to thousands of 
Barclays Cycle Hire bikes throughout central London. 
 
Anyone with a Visa or MasterCard credit or debit card will be able to go to their nearest 
docking station and follow the simple on screen instructions at the terminal to release a bike. 
The bikes will be available 24 hours a day; seven days a week. Once the user has purchased 
their access period (for either 24 hours or seven days) the first 30 minutes of any journey will 
be free of usage charges.  
 
Additional security anti-skimming devices will be fitted to all Barclays Cycle Hire terminals.  
This measure will ensure card readers are not tampered with in any way. The anti-skimming 
devices use industry leading software, designed to prevent anyone placing a skimming device 
on a terminal. 
 
Becoming a Barclays Cycle Hire member still remains the fastest way to access a bike with no 
queuing at the on street terminals.  Over half of all cycle hire members are choosing to use the 
daily ‘pay as you go’ membership option.  UK residents can start using the cycle hire scheme 
as a member for just £4 – the cost of buying the membership key (£3) and their first 24 hour 
access period (£1). It is popular with those who want the option of cycling in central London 
but who may not want to use the scheme regularly. 
 
Around 40,000 people have opted to be annual members, with the £45 membership giving 
them access to the bikes for the equivalent of just 12p a day.  
 
London gears up for cold weather 
 
On 25 November, TfL and London Councils announced plans to keep London moving during 
the winter.  These include a doubling of salt stocks and measures to keep a key network of 
roads open throughout even the most severe weather.  
 

http://www.cclondon.com/


 

 

Following the cold snap in February 2010, TfL, London Councils and the boroughs have been 
working together with the emergency services and Network Rail to review and improve the 
Capital’s cold weather plans.  To ensure London is as prepared as possible for the winter 
season, TfL and the boroughs have agreed a network of essential routes that together they 
will work to keep open. These include roads and footpaths around bus garages and stations, 
hospitals with accident and emergency departments, railway stations and police, fire and 
ambulance stations across London. 
 
This year, TfL has doubled its road salt stocks from 9,000 to 18,000 tonnes, which it will use 
to treat the TfL Road Network; the main arterial roads in the Capital. Salt has also been 
sourced by London Underground, London Overground, London Buses, London Tramlink and 
the DLR for use on platforms and outside stations. In addition, TfL has also created a 27,000 
tonne strategic salt reserve. In the event of another severe winter, this reserve is now available 
to supplement the stocks held by all highway authorities across London. 
 
Across London, the amount of salt being stored by the 33 London local authorities is also 
being increased to 72,000 tonnes. This will bring London’s operational stock levels to 90,000 
tonnes, almost a 60 per cent increase compared to the 57,000 tonnes held at the start of 
December 2009. 
 
Call for urgent action to tackle roadworks 
 
On 19 November, London Councils, business leaders and I wrote to the Secretary of State for 
Transport to ask him to do all he can to hasten the introduction of regulations for a lane rental 
system. A consultation on proposals for a new lane rental system was supposed to begin in 
July but no firm date has been set by the Government and it is thought this could delay 
approval of regulations until the end of next year, just months before the World will descend 
on London for the 2012 Games.  
 
With 38 per cent of traffic delays in London caused by roadworks at an estimated cost of 
nearly £1 billion of economic disruption every year the Government is being urged to speed up 
the introduction of a lane rental system to tackle the delays. 
 
Thameslink  
 
On 25 November, the Transport Secretary Philip Hammond MP announced major railway 
developments for the London area. He committed the Government to funding "in its entirety" 
the north-south cross-London Thameslink scheme, but said it would finish in 2018 – two years 
later than planned – due to re-organisation of work at London Bridge station. The line will also 
see a doubling of peak-time services from Brighton and Bedford through Central London due 
to a £6bn investment. 
 
Mr Hammond also confirmed Government funding for Crossrail and the Tube upgrade 
programme in London, and funding for developments at King's Cross. 
 
Mediate Final Conference 
 
On 18 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended the Mediate Final 
Conference at the British Library, Euston. 
 
Mediate is an EU funded project that has developed a set of indicators and best practice in 
respect of accessibility in transport. TfL has been a key partner in the project and hosted the 



 

 

Conference where an accessibility good practice guide was launched. Richard formally opened 
the Conference and welcomed the delegates to London. 
 
TfL Bill 2010 
 
I have approved the promotion of the proposed Transport for London Bill 2010. 
 
 

Economic and Business Policy    
 

London Living Wage 
 
Bank of America Merrill Lynch and cosmetics giant L'Oreal are among 17 new major employers 
who have now signed up to pay their staff the London Living Wage, which has now benefited 
thousands of extra workers in the capital in the past two years. The new employers to sign up 
include 12 new private sector companies, three Higher Education institutions, and two 
charities.  
 
A total of 115 companies have now committed to pay the London Living Wage of £7.85 an 
hour. This means that thousands more Londoners have been lifted out of the low pay bracket 
since the beginning of this Mayoral term, significantly helping to tackle poverty in the capital 
by committing to a minimum hourly pay rate.  
 
On 16 November, I met business leaders from the capital's top firms at a roundtable event 
hosted by KPMG, who were among the first firms to sign on to the policy, and urged those 
not yet paying the London Living Wage to sign up as soon as possible. I also launched London 
Citizen’s new Living Wage Employer mark, a badge of responsible practice in employment 
which all Living Wage employers will be able to adopt. London Citizens is an alliance of 160 
member institutions representing faith institutions, universities and schools, trades unions and 
community groups.  
 
Drive to create over 20,000 apprenticeships in London 
 
My ‘Apprenticeship’ Ambassador, Tim Campbell and I are personally writing to 100 of the 
capital's top companies urging them to help Londoners into work and boost the economy by 
creating more than 20,000 new apprenticeships. We have already created over 1,000 
apprenticeship opportunities in a range of roles, from engineering to business administration, 
across the Greater London Authority group. My target is to establish 3,000 by 2012. 
 
The jointly signed letter is already being sent to 50 of London’s largest businesses and 50 
small and medium sized employers in the business, financial and creative sectors, as part of a 
huge drive to bolster apprenticeship levels in the capital. The campaign is particularly focused 
on companies in sectors not traditionally linked to apprenticeships, to highlight the huge 
range of jobs in which you can now find apprentices - including organisations like the Football 
Association and music giant Sony. 
 
This drive coincides with the launch next week of the National Apprenticeship Service’s 
London campaign, which is contacting 54,000 businesses across the city to encourage them to 
take on apprentices. 
 



 

 

London European Social Fund (ESF) Awards 2010 
 
On 8 November, I attended the second annual London ESF Awards at City Hall to recognise 
and celebrate the successes of exceptional achievers supported by the 2007-13 ESF 
Programme in London.  
 
There were seven awards, four of which were won by participants supported by LDA funded 
projects. The ESF Awards is a joint initiative between the LDA’s European Programmes 
Management Unit, GLA and five co-financing organisations (LDA, DWP, Skills Funding 
Agency, NOMs and London Councils). 
 
InSW1 Employment Charter 
 
On 11 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended the launch of the 
InSW1 Employment Charter in Victoria. 
 
The Deputy Mayor spoke briefly at the ceremony and signed the Charter on my behalf. 
 
LEAP’s Big Push Forward 
 
On 25 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended LEAP’s Big Push 
Forward Dinner in Aldwych. 
 
For more than 16 years LEAP has helped thousands of unemployed people from 
disadvantaged communities into work across Greater London. LEAP not only helps people into 
employment but also trains them with sustainable skills to ensure long term employability. The 
charity is led by Tunde Banjoko OBE and the Deputy Mayor has previously visited the charity 
at its headquarters. 
 
 

Environment  
 
Capital Growth 
 
On 11 November, Samantha Cameron visited one of my Capital Growth prize winning food 
gardens on the Teesdale and Hollybush estate in Bethnal Green. Mrs Cameron was joined by 
Rosie Boycott, Chair of the London Food Board, and by Lizzie Noel, my Advisor on Social 
Action and Volunteering. She met volunteer residents, who are successfully cultivating a 
thriving food garden and helped the team to plant new seedlings. Capital Growth aims to 
create 2012 new urban food growing sites by 2012.  
 
Wildfowl and Wetlands Trust 
  
I grant funded the Wildfowl and Wetlands Trust (WWT) £40,000, as a contribution to the costs 
it incurs in relation to its London Wetlands Centre free school visits scheme. The funding will 
allow the WWT to provide free admission to the Centre for all state schools, state funded play 
schemes, pupils who are on means tested scholarships and other educational schemes in the 
Greater London area. Throughout the six years that the present scheme has run; the centre 
has welcomed over 72,000 of London’s schoolchildren. 
 



 

 

Boosting recycling performance from London’s flats 
 
This month I hosted a best practice flats recycling service workshop with London boroughs 
and waste companies. With over 100 people attending, the workshop, delivered in partnership 
with SITA Trust, invited speakers from around the world to share their experiences in 
delivering cost-effective flats recycling services. Nearly half of London’s housing stock is made 
up of flats, yet London’s flats only achieve a recycling rate of about ten per cent. The 
workshop allowed London’s waste authorities to hear about practical cost-effective measures 
from both European and US city examples to help improve recycling services to flats. My draft 
municipal waste management strategy sets out my plans for boosting London’s flats recycling 
performance, namely through the Flats Recycling Programme providing £5m funding to 
support local flats recycling services. 
 
More than 250,000 flats and high rise properties in London are set to benefit from better 
recycling facilities, thanks to £1.35 million from the London Waste and Recycling Board. This 
is expected to divert approximately 41,000 tonnes of waste from landfill. 
 
The funding will be spent on nine projects across 12 London boroughs who have successfully 
bid for money. Improvements will include: better signage, reusable bags to help residents carry 
down recycling to bins on ground level; installing better, more accessible bins; mini-recycling 
banks on floors; more frequent collections; and recycling bins in kitchens. 
 
The boroughs that have been awarded funding, are: Havering (in partnership with Barking & 
Dagenham, Newham, and Redbridge), Waltham Forest, Croydon, Hillingdon, Lambeth, 
Hammersmith & Fulham, Camden, Westminster and Hackney. 
 
Recycling 
 
From 20-28 November we played our part in the European Week of Waste Reduction, with 
Recycle for London hosting a series of clothes swap parties across London, including one in 
City Hall, in partnership with six London boroughs and the London-based textile charity, 
TRAID. The events were held to highlight the 20 million bin bags of textiles that Londoners 
throw out each year and to draw attention to the multitude of things you can do with your old 
clothes, from repairing, to swapping, to donating to charity, to recycling - other than chucking 
in the bin. 
 
Cities and Biodiversity Summit 
 
This year is the International Year of Biodiversity and the CBS was part of a major United 
Nations Conference on Biological Diversity.  
 
At the end of October, my Environment Team produced a video for the Cities and Biodiversity 
Summit (CBS) in Nagoya, Japan at the end of October. The video was well received by 
delegates from all over the world and highlighted some of the policies and programmes that 
we have in place to protect and enhance London's natural environment. These policies aim to 
ensure that all Londoners have access to wildlife and natural open spaces in our green city. By 
producing a video rather than attending the conference, GLA officers not only saved time and 
money but also further enhanced London's reputation as a green and carbon conscious world 
city. The video can be viewed at http://www.london.gov.uk/priorities/environment/urban-
space/biodiversity. 
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Bid for European Local Energy Assistance (ELENA) Funds 
 
I have approved a GLA led bid to the European Investment Bank’s ELENA fund for €6.432 
million. This will support the delivery of the decentralised energy programme and RE:FIT 
(formerly the Building Energy Efficiency Programme). I have also approved receipt of a grant 
from the LDA to cover the necessary contribution of 10%. 
 
 

Children and Young People 
 
Northolt High School’s Award Evening   
 
On 9 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended the Northolt High 
School’s Award Evening at Northolt High School. The evening was a celebration of all the hard 
work done by students at the school over the last year. 
 
Early intervention review 
 
I submitted a response to the Independent Review on Early Intervention Delivery on 5 
November, set up by the Government and being led by Graham Allen MP. 
 
I warmly welcomed the review and the opportunity to contribute to his call for evidence as 
early years and early intervention are priority strands in my Health Inequalities Strategy and 
renewed agenda, Young Londoners – successful futures. 
 
My response included early findings of a forthcoming report on the economic case for 
investment in relation to early years. I made it clear that I was keen for the GLA to continue 
working closely to support his review and contribute to the early intervention agenda in 
London. 
 
This followed an earlier submission to the Independent Review of Poverty and Life Chances, 
led by Frank Field MP, which set out the actions needed in London for getting parents into 
work at a living wage and to focus on early interventions to improve children’s life chances. 
 
Peer led mediation in primary schools 
 
My Peer Outreach Workers team supported an exciting project with the Healthy Minds charity, 
which culminated in an awards ceremony in the Chamber at City Hall on 15 November. 
 
Healthy Minds has established peer mediation and conflict resolution in every primary school 
in London Borough of Lambeth. The programme is completely led, evaluated and monitored 
by the children themselves, with support from an adult coordinator in each school. 
Headteachers have acknowledged that where the programme is effectively delivered there has 
been a dramatic drop in instances of playground violence and general bullying. 
 
GLA Peer Outreach Workers, Healthy Minds and primary school pupils planned an awards 
event to celebrate the success and hard work of all the children and staff involved. Abs from 
CBBC, Abrantee from Choice FM, a representative from The Diana Award and the Deputy 
Borough Commander of Lambeth all gave out the awards. 
 
It was a pleasure to celebrate some of the positive impacts that these 300 children are making 
in their communities and schools. 



 

 

Social Inclusion and Health 
 
World AIDS Day 
 
To raise public awareness about health and challenge stigma, which is a key commitment in 
my Health Inequalities Strategy, I opened an exhibition at City Hall on the occasion of World 
AIDS Day that tells the stories of Londoners affected by HIV through the photography of 
Rankin.  The exhibition is supported by my London HIV Ambassador, Annie Lennox, and The 
Body Shop, and calls on Londoners to take personal responsibility, wear a red ribbon and show 
support for the fight against HIV. 
 
Mildmay’s Business Breakfast For World Aid’s Day - Engaging The Business 
Community In The Global Response To HIV 
 
My Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, and Pam Chesters attended Mildmay’s Business 
Breakfast For World Aid’s Day on 1 December in Bishopsgate. 
 
The Deputy Mayor was invited to attend the business breakfast to help examine and debate 
the ongoing global HIV crisis and how more can possibly be done to tackle it, including how 
the business community can play a vital role in the response. Leading figures from finance and 
business attended the breakfast as well as government officials and key representatives from 
the world of international development. 
 
Focus on London, Income and Spending report 
 
At the end of November, The Intelligence Unit published the third report in the Focus on 
London series titled Income and Spending at Home. 
 
This document provides a comprehensive statistical picture of the inter-related topics of 
income and expenditure at home.  It acts as a numerical portrait for anyone considering the 
debates around policy issues such as the extent of inequality (across geographies and social 
groups), relatively high costs of living and levels of indebtedness in London. It is a useful 
starting point for empirical evidence to support any of the following policy initiatives currently 
undertaken by the GLA. 
 
Equality Act 2010 Consultation  
 
My Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, wrote to Theresa May MP, Home Secretary and 
Minister for Women and Equalities, and provided a submission to the Government's 
consultation on the specific duties for the Equality Act 2010 new public sector equality duty, 
on my behalf. In the submission he raised, in particular, a concern that the draft duties will 
lead to a loss of momentum in the drive towards a fair and more equal society, where there are 
equal life chances for all." The full submission can be found at: 
http://www.london.gov.uk/publication/gla-response-equality-act-consultation.  
 
Launch of HIV Prevention Organisation – Status 
 
On 1 December, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended the launch of a new 
HIV prevention organisation named Status in Soho. 
 
The Deputy Mayor toured the clinic and met with workers and supporters of the organisation 
before speaking briefly in wishing the new venture all the very best for the future. 

http://www.london.gov.uk/publication/gla-response-equality-act-consultation


 

 

 
Migrant and Refugee Communities Forum Visit 
 
On 5 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, visited the Migrant and Refugee 
Communities Forum Headquarters in Ladbroke Grove. 
 
The Deputy Mayor had a guided tour of the headquarters and then held a discussion over 
refreshments with a host of volunteers and workers at the Forum. The discussion covered an 
update on the work of the MRCF, concerns and views of those involved with the Forum and 
the work that the Mayor is doing on immigration and asylum matters. 
 
Harrow Arts Centre Diwali Event 
 
On 5 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended a celebration of Diwali 
at The Harrow Arts Centre. 
 
The Deputy Mayor was called upon to say ‘JaiKali’ and delivered a short speech praising the 
diversity of Harrow and the importance of Diwali to the binding of all communities in Harrow. 
 
Diwali Celebrations 
 
On 6 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended a celebration of Diwali 
at the Shree Swaminarayan Temple in Golders Green. 
 
Lahore’s National School of Public Policy Study Tour 
 
My Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, hosted a visit to City Hall by the Lahore National 
School of Public Policy on 8 November. 
 
The Deputy Mayor welcomed the delegation to City Hall and gave an overview of the work 
and responsibilities of London’s Regional Government, the GLA Group and the Mayoralty. 
 
Meeting with Minister for Equalities 
 
On 11 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, met with Lynne Featherstone 
MP, the Minister for Equalities, at the Home Office in Westminster. 
 
The meeting discussed the work that Deputy Mayor and I have done around Equal Life 
Chances For All and the upcoming new Equalities legislation. 
 
All Saints Church Men’s Breakfast 
 
On 13 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended the All Saints Church 
Men’s Breakfast in Ealing Common as their guest speaker. 
 
The group consists of men from the joint parishes of All Saints in Ealing Common and St 
Martin’s in West Acton who meet every two months. Richard gave a speech and took 
questions from those in attendance. 
 



 

 

Royal British Legion’s Festival of Remembrance 
 
My Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended the Royal British Legion’s Festival of 
Remembrance at the Royal Albert Hall on 13 November. A reception followed the ceremony 
and the Deputy Mayor stayed until the end of the evening talking to those in attendance. 
 
Visit by the President of Curitiba City Council, Brazil 
 
On 15 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, hosted Mr Joao Claudio 
Derosso, the President of Curitiba City Council in Brazil, to City Hall. 
 
Mr Luciano Ducci, the Deputy Mayor of Curitiba was also in attendance. The visit was in 
response to a visit by the Statutory Deputy Mayor to Curitiba earlier this year. 
 
South London Press’ Our Heroes Awards 
 
On 16 November my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended and supported the 
South London Press’ Our Heroes Awards in Vauxhall. 
 
Richard presented the Award of Young Ambassador to Mr Darren Haastrup. 
 
Inclusion – The Key To Prosperity Conference 
 
On 17 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended the ‘Inclusion – The 
Key To Prosperity Conference’ at the Royal Commonwealth Club in Northumberland Avenue. 
 
Richard spoke at the Conference on my behalf. The Conference was jointly organised by the 
EC, Praxis and the Joseph Rowntree Foundation and looked specifically at the social inclusion 
of migrant communities as part of the European Year of tackling poverty and social exclusion. 
Richard concluded the Conference by making a speech on the effective settlement of new 
migrants into the cultural, social and economic life of the capital. 
 
Hard2R London Forum 
 
On 26 November, my Statutory Deputy Mayor, Richard Barnes, attended and spoke at the 
Hard2R London Forum at the BT Tower. 
 
The Forum brought together voluntary organisations who deliver services to people facing 
social exclusion to discuss their experiences, skills and resources. The Hard2Reach London 
Forum aims to improve access to services through collaboration. Some 120 people attended 
on the day and Richard spoke after formally opening the Forum. He also participated in a 
question and answer session. 
 
2011 Census London Consortium 
 
I have approved plans to organise a consortium purchase of outputs and related items from 
the 2011 Census on behalf of the GLA, functional bodies, London boroughs, the Corporation 
of the City of London and other London stakeholders and to set up an Information Scheme 
between the GLA and the boroughs under section 397 of the Greater London Authority Act 
1999. The Information Scheme will specify that two thirds of the costs will be paid by the 
boroughs and one third by the GLA group. 
 



 

 

London 2012 Olympic and Paralympic Games, Legacy and Sport 
 
FIFA World Cup Announcement 
 
On 1 December, I headed to Zurich in support of the England bid to host the FIFA World Cup 
in 2018. I went to reinforce the message that millions of Londoners as well as football fans up 
and down the country are ready and waiting to welcome the greatest football tournament in 
world in eight years time. 
 
There are huge potential benefits to the UK economy, estimated at £3bn from tourism and 
other investment. But the clinching argument is surely that an England World Cup in 2018 
would be the best thing for football globally. An England World Cup would take that interest 
and excitement and convert it into cash that could be used for the tangible benefits of 
individuals and communities around the world. 
 
The ‘Mayor’s Cup’ 
 
On 12 November, I saw some of London’s finest amateur boxers in action at the ‘Mayor’s Cup’ 
amateur tournament.  Young boxers from eleven clubs across the city took part and I 
presented a trophy to the best sports person of the evening. 
  
The event was organised by the All Stars Boxing Gym, which has helped hundreds of kids 
develop the motivation and discipline needed to compete in the ring. These skills also help 
young people develop confidence in all areas of their lives. 
 
Sports Participation Fund 
 
Around £2.4 million has been allocated to 19 sports projects aimed at increasing participation 
in sport and physical activity in London; and also projects that use sport to help tackle a range 
of social issues. Announcements of the successful projects will follow within the next two 
weeks. 
 
Facility Fund 
 
Organisations seeking funding for development of new sporting facilities or refurbishment of 
existing sites have until 10 December to apply to the Mayor’s Facility Fund via the 
london.gov.uk website. Last month, 12 facilities projects were awarded funding, totaling over 
£1.2 million. 
 
Skills Fund 
 
Ahead of a public meeting on 30 November in Enfield on improving opportunities for young 
Londoners, I called on youngsters to take advantage of my £3million skills investment 
programme.  
 
The scheme, launched in June, has delivered over 1000 courses for Londoners wishing to 
become coaches, activity leaders, get involved in the sports industry or help their community 
sports clubs.  It is part of my Playsport London programme to ensure that Londoners benefit 
from a genuine grass roots sporting legacy from the 2012 Games, by encouraging more people 
to become active and strengthen community sport facilities. 
 



 

 

More than 1,000 Londoners have taken up my challenge to boost sport in London, by signing 
up to become coaches and sports officials in their local community and all Londoners can 
apply online via www.sportactivensa.co.uk/mayorslegacy. 
 
Mobile Pools 
 
My hugely popular mobile swimming pools are currently deployed in Brent and Hackney, 
taking swimming into the heart of communities that need it most and teaching thousands of 
young Londoners to swim. 
 
Grants to Boroughs 
 
I have agreed the provision totalling £21 million from the 2012 Games public spending 
funding package to be made as a contribution to boroughs for Games related costs. Fixed 
maximum grants should be agreed for each borough affected paid on a phased basis, against 
certain information and other requirements, with the final payment requiring certification by 
borough chief finance officers that the full amount of the grant has been used for the agreed 
categories of 2012 Games cost. 
 
 

Government Relations 
 
Meeting with the Rt Hon Chris Huhne MP, Secretary of State for Energy and Climate 
Change  
 
On 29 November I met with Rt Hon Chris Huhne MP, Secretary of State for Energy and 
Climate Change. We discussed my environment and climate change programmes, the Green 
Investment Bank and the Green Deal and Energy Company Obligation. 
 
Meeting with the Rt Hon Theresa May MP, Home Secretary  
 
On 22 November I met with Rt Hon Theresa May MP, Secretary of State for the Home 
Department. We discussed policing budgets, the Policing and Social Responsibility Bill and 
immigration. 
 
Meeting with Leader of LB of Enfield 
 
On 16 November I met with Cllr Doug Taylor, Leader of LB Enfield. We discussed transport 
and housing issues, green technology, and Academies. 
 
Meeting with the Chief Executive of the LB Southwark 
 
On 12 November, I met with Annie Shepperd, Chief Executive of LB of Southwark. We 
discussed the 9/11 London Project Foundation Sculpture and Burgess Park. 
 
Meeting with the Rt Hon Eric Pickles MP, Secretary of State for Communities and 
Local Government  
 
On 11 November, I met with Rt Hon Eric Pickles MP, Secretary of State for Communities and 
Local Government. We discussed economic development funding in London. 
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Meeting with Mark Prisk MP, Minister of State, Department for Business, Innovation 
and Skills 
 
On 9 November, I met with Mark Prisk MP. We discussed the settlement for the LDA following 
the Comprehensive Spending Review, and the Regional Growth Fund. 
 
London Congress 
 
On 9 November, I chaired the fourth Congress of Leaders. Items discussed included the 
Comprehensive Spending Review, devolution, housing benefit and on-going workstreams of 
the City Charter Board. 
 
Meeting with the Rt Hon Jeremy Hunt MP, Secretary of State for the Department of 
Culture, Media and Sport 
 
On 9 November, I met with the Rt Hon Jeremy Hunt MP. We discussed the LDA spending 
review settlement. 
 
Meeting with the Rt Hon Iain Duncan Smith MP,Secretary of State for Department 
of Work and Pensions 
 
On 8 November, I met with the Rt Hon Iain Duncan Smith MP. We discussed housing benefit 
and Walthamstow Dog Track. 
 
Meeting with the Leader of LB Camden 
 
On 5 November, I met with Cllr Ali, Leader of London Borough of Camden. We discussed the 
following planning projects: West End public realm projects, Site 6 at Kings Cross, UK Centre 
for Medical Research and Innovation, 132–142 Hampstead Road and HS2. We also discussed 
plans for a London wide LEP and the London 2012 Get Set education programme.  
 
 

Housing 
 
Housing Investment Taskforce 
 
In response to the Government’s public spending plans I have appointed a taskforce of experts 
from the housing and financial sectors to examine how to ease London’s acute housing needs 
through the greater use of public sector landholdings and attracting private investment. 
Chaired by Sir Peter Rogers, Chief Executive of the London Development Agency, the 
taskforce comprises representatives from financial institutions, developers, the GLA and 
London boroughs.  The first meeting of the taskforce took place on 30 November and the 
taskforce is due to report in February.   
 
On 19 November, I published the latest GLA Housing Market Report, covering the third 
quarter of 2010. The report shows that subdued demand in the housing market has led to a 
fall in house price growth and continuing uncertainty in the outlook for new housing supply. 
 
 



 

 

Culture and Events 
 
Launch of Cultural Strategy 
 
On 15 November, I launched the revised cultural strategy for London, Cultural Metropolis. The 
Cultural Strategy sets out my vision, priorities and recommendations for how to strengthen the 
cultural life of Londoners across the capital. Themes include maintaining London’s position as 
a world class capital of culture, widening the reach the excellence, improving access to cultural 
education, improving the public realm and ensuring a successful Olympic Games and Cultural 
Olympiad. The full strategy can be downloaded at: 
http://www.london.gov.uk/publication/mayors-cultural-strategy  
 
Ravensbourne University 
 
On 5 November, I visited Ravensbourne’s new state of the art site in Penrose Way next to the 
O2. It opened to students at the end of October following a £70m investment including £3.5m 
from the LDA. The new building provides a world class digital media and design facility. 
  
London Jazz Festival  
 
This year’s London Jazz Festival, which ran from 12 to 21 November, offered a line-up of 280 
events in over 50 locations - from the centre of London to Richmond-upon-Thames, 
Greenwich, Barnet, Newham, Lewisham, Kingston-upon-Thames, Bromley and Walthamstow. I 
supported the festival and audiences were able to enjoy an unbeatable mix of concerts, free 
performances, workshops, premieres and collaborations across London. 
  
Music Education Events and Workshops 
 
On 8 November, the GLA and London Symphony Orchestra hosted a conference at LSO St 
Luke's on 'The Future of Music Education in London.' My Advisor on Arts and Culture, Munira 
Mirza, attended and spoke at the event and a key note speech was given by the Chief 
Executive of Newham Council who described music education as a corporate priority for 
Newham. A round table discussion was held with senior Local Authority decision makers to 
initiate a conversation around the structure of music education.  
 
Music Education Audit 
 
I have appointed the Institute of Education, University of London, to carry out an audit of 
music education provision in London. The first phase -collating existing data and carrying out 
a survey of schools, music services, arts organisations, charities and individual projects - is 
underway and will be reported on in April 2011. The research will continue for a further year to 
develop detailed information on cost, impact, range and quality of provision. 
  
Rhythm of London 
 
On 15 November, this year's Busking underground finalists performed at the Bedford in 
Balham. The event was broadcast around the world and received great feedback from 
interactive viewers. We are planning a classical busking underground event as part of the BBC 
Radio 3 Genius of Mozart Festival. On 4 January, commuters will go 'back to work with 
Mozart' featuring performances by young musicians and BBC orchestra players.  
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ArcelorMittal Orbit Groundbreaking Ceremony 
 
On 4 November, I attended a ground breaking ceremony in the Park to mark the start of 
construction for the ArcelorMittal Orbit, which will be an iconic visitor attraction for the 
Olympic Park designed by Anish Kapoor and engineered by Cecil Balmond of Arup. The 
scultpture will be the largest in the UK with the majority of its funding coming from 
ArcelorMittal. 
 
The Culture Diary 
 
On 22 November, I announced that the GLA is asking anyone who is organising a cultural 
event for 2012, whether big or small, to register the event on a unique online calendar.  By 
collecting comprehensive information in advance, everyone can work together to plan the 
variety of concerts, street parties, business conferences and sporting fixtures that will bring 
London to life in 2012.  Cultural event organisers should go to www.theculturediary.com to 
register by 31 December 2010 to make the most of this chance to showcase what London has 
to offer. 
 
New Year’s Eve fireworks 
 
A British pyrotechnic company is being used for the first time to help create the spectacular 
New Year's Eve fireworks display at the London Eye. Cambridgeshire firm Kimbolton Fireworks 
will work with London-based producers Jack Morton Worldwide on the dazzling show, which 
will light up the midnight sky and be watched by large crowds along the River Thames - with 
millions more watching it live on BBC One. 
 
For the first time, this year's fireworks display will be accompanied by music – adding another 
dimension to the sensory experience of television viewers as well as the crowds along the river. 
The exclusive soundtrack is being created by 'BBC Radio 1's award-winning DJ, Nihal, who will 
also be mixing music live on the river in the build up to the midnight moment. 
 

 
GLA Organisation  
 
LDA Annual Public Meeting 
 
On 9 November, I gave the keynote speech at the London Development Agency’s Annual 
Public Meeting (APM).  
 
The APM provided an opportunity to hear about the significant progress the agency has made 
over the last two years in order to deliver a better service for London. 
 
The APM drew together stakeholders from the public, private and third sector, after my own 
address, attendees heard from: 
 

 Harvey McGrath - Chair of the LDA  

 Baroness Margaret Ford - Chair of the Olympic Park Legacy Company  

 Baroness Jo Valentine - Chief Executive of London First   

 Sir Robin Wales - Mayor of Newham 
 

file://www.theculturediary.com
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Speakers highlighted the successes of a number of key projects for London; the positive 
working relationships which helped achieve them, and their reactions to the Government’s 
Spending Review. 
 
I have also approved the LDAs Annual Report for 2009-10. 
 
Head of Paid Service Consultation on the Annual Pay Award 
 
I have responded to consultation by the Head of Paid Service on the annual pay award for 
staff. The Head of Paid Service has proposed a nil pay award for staff.  BMAC, at its meeting 
on 21 October supported Unison’s proposal to award 4% to those on Grade 3 and below.  
 
I have also confirmed that mayoral appointments should not be awarded any pay increase in 
line with the decision regarding the rest of the Authority’s staff. 
 
 

Appointments 
 
London Council of Arts Council England 
 
Marcus Davey, Chief Executive and Artistic Director of the Roundhouse, has been appointed 
to the London Council of Arts Council England. Marcus Davey became the Chief Executive of 
The Roundhouse Trust in 1999 and was appointed Artistic Director in 2008. 
 
 

Planning and Development Control 
 
Launch of the Royal Docks competition 
 
On 18 November, I launched a competition in partnership with Sir Robin Wales, Mayor of 
Newham and Property Week magazine. The competition aims to find temporary uses for two 
sites in the Royal Docks and a third in Canning Town in the run-up to the London 2012 
Olympic and Paralympic Games. 
 
The three sites are all in prominent locations and are owned by the London Development 
Agency or the London Borough of Newham. These key sites will become part of a major new 
thriving economic hub for the capital as well as a top class destination to live and work. The 
winners' projects will occupy the sites up to, during, and possibly after the 2012 Games. 
 
 
Planning Decisions (Stage II referrals) 
 
Woodlands, 80 Wood Lane, LB Hammersmith & Fulham 
I have written to the London Borough of Hammersmith & Fulham stating that I am content to 
allow the Council to determine the application itself. 
 
Crossness Sewage Treatment, LB Bexley 
I have written to the London Borough of Bexley stating that I am content to allow the Council 
to determine the application itself. 
 



 

 

Former Bus Depot, Perry Road, London Thames Gateway Development Corporation 
I have written to the London Thames Gateway Development Corporation stating that I am 
content to allow the Council to determine the application itself. 
 
965 Hertford Road, LB Enfield 
I have written to the London Borough of Enfield stating that I am content to allow the Council 
to determine the application itself. 
 
Tottenham Hotspur Football Club, LB Haringey 
I have written to the London Borough of Haringey stating that I am content to allow the 
Council to determine the application itself. 
 
Plot N24, Zone 3, Stratford, Olympic Delivery Authority 
I have written to the Olympic Authority Authority stating that I am content to allow the 
Council to determine the application itself. 
 
 
Delegated Decisions (Stage II referrals) 
 
The Deputy Mayor for Policy and Planning, under powers I delegated to him, has sent letters 
in response to the following statutory referrals: 
 
The Aberdeen Centre, LB Islington  
The Deputy Mayor has written to the London Borough of Islington stating that he is content 
to allow the Council to determine the application itself. 
 
North London Collegiate School, LB Harrow 
The Deputy Mayor has written to the London Borough of Harrow stating that he is content to 
allow the Council to determine the application itself. 
 
 
Planning Decisions (Stage I referrals) 
 
I have asked officers to send letters giving comments about the following stage one referrals: 
 

 Pinewood Motors Site, LB Croydon 

 195 Warwick Road, RB Kensington & Chelsea 

 Woolwich Interchange Site, LB Greenwich 

 Critalls Corner, LB Bexley 

 Langdon Comprehensive School, LB Newham 

 Former Colindale Hospital Site (Aparthotel application), LB Barnet 

 Former Nufarm UK Ltd Site, LB Bexley 

 Capel Manor Primary School, LB Enfield 

 The Temple, Kingsbury, LB Brent 

 Huntsman Sports Ground, LB Greenwich 

 Gooshays Drive, LB Havering 

 Cornerstone House, LB Croydon 

 Tweed House, LB Tower Hamlets  

 Hatton Cemetery, LB Hounslow 
 
 



 

 

Stopping Up Orders 
 
I have asked officers to send letters giving comments about the following Stopping Up Orders: 
 

 South West Corner of 78-82 High Street Sutton, LB Sutton 

 Frogmore Car Park, LB Wandsworth 
 
 
Delegated Decisions (Stage I referrals) 
 
The Deputy Mayor has asked officers to send letters giving comments about the following 
stage one referrals: 
 

 NCP Car Park Site, Hammersmith Grove, LB Hammersmith & Fulham 

 Leamouth Peninsula North, LB Tower Hamlets 

 Capital House, 40-46 Weston Street, LB Southwark 

 Poplar Business Park, LB Tower Hamlets 

 Neptune Wharf, LB Lewisham 
 
 
Development Plans 
 
I have written to the following Councils giving a response to their development plan 
consultations:  
 

 Hackney Local Development Scheme, LB Hackney 

 Haringey Local Development Scheme, LB Haringey 

 Barnet Core Strategy, Submission, LB Barnet 

 Barnet Development Management Policies DPD, LB Barnet 
 
 
Development Plans (Decisions delegated to Deputy Mayor, Policy and Planning) 
 
The Deputy Mayor, Policy & Planning has written to the following Councils giving a response 
to their development plan consultations: 
 

 East London Waste DPD, East London Waste Boroughs 
 
  
Decisions made under delegation to Assistant Director - Planning  
 

 Site Specific Allocations DPD, Statement of General Conformity, LB Brent 

 Former Safeways, 2 Gladstone Place, LB Tower Hamlets 

 FM Conway Church Site, LB Bexley 

 Plot T6, King’s Cross Central, LB Camden 

 Aquatic Centre, Olympic Delivery Authority 

 Parcel Force Depot, LB Newham 

 368-372 Coldharbour Lane, LB Lambeth 

 200 Aldersgate Street, City of London 

 Land adjoining Edgware Brook and Whitchurch Lane, LB Harrow 



 

 

 Land at St George Wharf, LB Lambeth 

 William Ellis Sports Ground, LB Harrow 

 438-490 Mile End Road, LB Tower Hamlets 

 Woodberry Down Estate, LB Hackney 
 
 

Key Engagements 

 
Among my additional engagements since my last report were the following:  

 

 I chaired the Transport for London Board Meeting on 4 November 

 I attended the East End Tech Event with the Prime Minister on 4 November 

 I attended the Orbit Ground Breaking event at the Olympic Park on 4 November 

 I visited Ravensbourne College on 5 November 

 I hosted a lunch to discuss current issues in London with stakeholders on 5 November 

 I met with Nasim Ali, the Leader of Camden, on 5 November to discuss borough issues 

 I attended the Bar Council presentation on 6 November  

 I took part in a photo promoting Battersea Dog & Cats Home on 8 November 

 I attended the European Social Fund Award Ceremony at City Hall on 8 November 

 I met with The Rt Hon Iain Duncan Smith MP, Secretary of State for Work & Pensions, 
on 8 November to discuss housing benefit 

 I addressed the LDA Annual Public Meeting on 9 November 

 I chaired the London Congress on 9 November 

 I met with The Rt Hon Jeremy Hunt MP, Secretary of State for Culture Media & Sport, 
on 9 November to discuss London projects and priorities within the remit of DCMS 

 I met with Mark Prisk MP, Minister of State for Business and Enterprise at the 
Department for Business, Innovation and Skills on 10 November to discuss London 
projects and priorities within the remit of BIS 

 I had my regular meeting with Transport for London on 10 November 

 I met with Daniel Moylan, Deputy Chair of Transport for London, to discuss transport 
issues on 10 November 

 I hosted a community reception for the Assembly Constituencies of Hackney, Islington, 

Waltham Forest, Enfield & Haringey 10 November 

 I visited Acton Bus station on 11 November to unveil a model of the New Bus for 
London  

 I chaired my regular planning decisions meeting on 11 November 

 I met with The Rt Hon Eric Pickles MP, Secretary of State for Communities & Local 
Government, on 11 November to discuss London projects and priorities within the 
remit of DCLG 

 I attended the Annual City Hall Remembrance Service on 12 November 

 I met with Annie Shepherd, Chief Executive of Southwark, on 12 November to discuss 
borough issues  

 I attended the Annual Service of Remembrance at the Cenotaph on 14 November   

 I had my regular meeting with Sir Trevor Chinn, The Mayor’s Fund, on 15 November 

 I met with Basil Scarsella, UK Power Networks, on 15 November to discuss low carbon 
projects. 

 I chaired the Olympic Board Meeting on 15 November 

 I launched the Mayor’s Cultural Strategy on 15 November 



 

 

 I attended an event to promote the London Living Wage taking place at Canary Wharf 
on 16 November 

 I met with Cllr Doug Taylor, Leader of Enfield on 16 November to discuss borough 
issues 

 I attended the Evening Standard’s Influentials Reception on 16 November 

 I attended Mayor’s Question Time on 17 November 

 I chaired my regular planning decisions meeting on 17 November 

 I chaired the Crossrail High Level Forum at City Hall on 17 November 

 I attended a Mayor’s Fund reception on 17 November 

 I attended the Crossrail Station design event on 18 November 

 I had my regular monthly catch up with Roger Evans AM, Leader of the Conservative 
Group on the Assembly, on 18 November 

 I visited Feltham Young Offenders’ Institute with Nick Herbert MP, Minister of State 
for Police, on 18 November 

 I addressed the Alexander Rose Literary Charity dinner on 18 November 

 I met with the Mayor of Rome on a private family visit to the city on 21 November 

 I met with The Rt Hon Theresa May MP, Home Secretary, on 22 November to discuss 
policing 

 I addressed the IBAC dinner on 22 November 

 I attended IBAC taking place at the Olympic Park on 23 November 

 I met with representatives from London Zoo on 23 November to discuss ways of 
working together 

 I met with Transport for London on 23 November to discuss transport issues 

 I attended the Foreign Press Association London Media Awards Reception on 23 
November 

 I met with Danny Boyle on 23 November to discuss the Olympic ceremonies 

 I visited The Shard on 24 November 

 I met with Peter Sands, Standard Chartered Bank, on 24 November to discuss 
London’s competitiveness and apprenticeships 

 I chaired the HCA Board Meeting on 24 November 

 I had my regular discussion on policing in London with Sir Paul Stephenson on 24 
November   

 I addressed the Thames Gateway Forum on 25 November 

 I chaired my regular planning decisions meeting on 25 November 

 I had my regular meeting with Transport for London on 25 November 

 I met with Daniel Moylan, Deputy Chair of Transport for London, to discuss transport 
issues on 25 November 

 I attended the Olympic Cabinet Committee on 25 November 

 I attended a launch event for a new Interfaith initiative called: ‘Community & 
Cohesion’ on 26 November 

 I had my regular meeting with Peter Rogers & Harvey McGrath, LDA, on 26 November 

 I met with Classics for All on 26 November to promote Classics 

 I attended the Spirit of London Awards on 27 November 

 I attended the World Aids Day reception at City Hall on 29 November   

 I met with Phillip Anschutz, AEG, & David Campbell, O2, on 29 November to discuss 
transport and regeneration 

 I met with Bob Neill MP, Parliamentary Under Secretary of State at the Department for 
Communities and Local Government, Hugh Robertson MP, Minister of Sport at the 
Department of Culture Media & Sport, Margaret Ford, Chair of the Olympic Park 



 

 

Legacy Company  & Andrew Altman, Chief Executive of the Olympic Park Legacy 
Company on 29 November to discuss the Olympics 

 I met with The Rt Hon Chris Huhne MP, Secretary of State for Energy & Climate 
Change, on 29 November to discuss environment and climate change priorities 

 I accompanied James Murdoch & Rebekah Brooks, News International, on a site visit 
to the Olympic Park on 30 November 

 I chaired my regular planning decisions meeting on 30 November 

 I attended a Public Consultation Meeting in Enfield on 30 November 

 I attended the 2018 World Cup Announcement in Zurich on 1 and 2 December 
 
 

Ends 
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